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RE: Agriculture (Biosecurity Protection) Levies Bill 2024 [Provisions] and related bills 

 

Levies Collection Fees 

AUSVEG welcomed the opportunity to appear in front of the Committee on Tuesday 23rd April, and 

outline why we oppose the proposed Biosecurity Protection Levy.  As discussed in the hearing, 

Australia’s vegetable growers paid over $300,000 in Federal Government Levy Collection Fees in the 

financial year 2022-20231.  

According to the Hort Innovation website, the fruit and vegetable sector paid over $580,000 in levy 

collection fees in 2022-23 (see Appendix 1)2. Given that the Department of Agriculture, Fisheries and 

Forestry (DAFF) have indicated that the current levy collection system for horticulture will be the same 

system used to collect the Biosecurity Protection Levy then it would be expected that the Biosecurity 

Protection Levy collection costs incurred by the administering Federal Department would be 

comparable just for collecting the Biosecurity Protection Levy just from vegetable producers.   

According to the DAFF website the GVP 2019-2020 to 2021-2022 for horticulture (excluding turf, 

nursery industry and cut flowers) is $16.4% of the total GVP3 for the primary industry sector, 

extrapolating that out would indicate that the levy collection costs are potentially closer to $3 million 

across all of agriculture, rather than the estimated $800,000. Noting also that there are many 

anomalies across agriculture including those sectors that don’t pay a levy at all, or others that pay a 

voluntary levy, which will need to be included in the levy recovery costs.  

The report by ACIL Allen on Agricultural Levies System4 in 2016 highlights the complexities and 

anomalies of the Australian agricultural levy system and the inequities within it. The ACIL Allen report 

identified over 16,000 levy collection points across agriculture (Appendix 2).  Therefore, AUSVEG 

further argues that utilising some or all of the current levy collection systems is not the most equitable 

 
1 https://www.horticulture.com.au/growers/vegetable-fund/ 
2 https://www.horticulture.com.au/growers/ 
3 https://www.agriculture.gov.au/biosecurity-trade/policy/sustainable-biosecurity-funding 
4 https://acilallen.com.au/uploads/projects/299/ACILAllen_AgLeviesVol1.pdf 



 

process, nor the simplest and is unlikely to be delivered within the proposed budget of $800,000 

across all of agriculture.  

Further, AUSVEG is unclear on the scope of the proposed Biosecurity Protection Levy collection fees 

and whether that entails auditing levy payers for compliance.  DAFF previously administered a National 

Compliance Program that undertook audits of levy payers to check rates of levy paid and any leakages.  

The last report in 2018-2019 identified that the overall compliance rate was only 63%.5 

Once again AUSVEG thanks the Committee for the opportunity to present last Tuesday on the 

Biosecurity Protection Levy and the associated legislation.  

Yours sincerely 

Michael Coote 

CEO, AUSVEG 

 

  

 
5 https://www.agriculture.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/report-levies-stakeholders-2018-19_0.pdf 








